
 

 REGULAR SESSION OF THE 
BRIGHAM CITY COUNCIL 

August 15, 2019 

 
PRESENT:  Tyler Vincent   Mayor 
   DJ Bott    Councilmember 
   Alden Farr   Councilmember 
   Ruth Jensen   Councilmember 
   Tom Peterson   Councilmember 
   Mark Thompson   Councilmember 
 
    
ALSO PRESENT: Joseph Bach   Fire Chief 
   Mary Kate Christensen  City Recorder 
   Mike Christiansen  City Attorney 
   Mike Nelsen   Police Chief 
   Derek Oyler   Finance Director 
   Tyler Pugsley   Public Works Director 
   Diane Reichard   City Treasurer 
   Kristy Wolford   CAS Director 
 
Mayor Vincent called the meeting to order. The Reverence Period was given by Pastor Laura Stellmon of 
the Community Presbyterian Church. The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.   
 
Approval of Minutes – Councilmember Jensen made a motion to approve the minutes of the July 18 and 
August 1, 2019 Council meetings. The motion was seconded by Councilmember Peterson and unanimously 
carried.  
 

TRUTH IN TAXATION 
PUBLIC HEARING 

 
Mr. Oyler came to the podium and discussed the items included in the property tax increase for the fiscal 
year 2019-20. During the budget process, the Mayor and Council looked at the City’s long-term staffing, 
facilities and library considerations. The budget includes a new full-time Police Officer I, a new K-9 
Officer, three new full-time Advanced EMT/Firefighters (replacing part-time positions), two new full-time 
Paramedic/Firefighters (also replacing part-time positions), a new full-time Fire Marshal replacing a part-
time position, covering the library deficit, replacing a part-time position to a full-time Animal Shelter 
Technician, an additional .9% toward employee salaries, a new recreation center loan payment of $465,569. 
The total is $1.2M.  
 
Forty-six percent of the increase would go toward Police Department and Fire Department employees; 38% 
for the recreation center; 12% to the library, and 4% to employee salaries, and wages for non-public safety 
employees.  
 
Mr. Oyler reviewed the charts comparing property taxes over the last 20 years and comparing Brigham 
City’s tax to surrounding communities. (See attached) 
 
There have been significant increases in the net cost of public safety over the last 11 years. Revenue in sales 
taxes and other areas have been sufficient to cover these increases until now The most significant majority 
of these increases are in public safety.  
 
Tom Kotter, County Auditor, was invited to the podium to answer concerns regarding an increase in taxes 
last year. He explained that the County Assessor appraises property every year. They go through a cycle of 
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five years to reappraise an area. Last year, Brigham City was on the cycle to be reappraised. The law does 
not allow an entity to get more money from the assessor doing a reappraisal. If Brigham City’s value went 
up 15%, for example, the tax rate would go down to make sure it covers that money. The tax comes down; 
however, a person’s home may have increased by 25%, and the rate only came down 15%, that person 
would pay more taxes. That is why there was an increase in taxes last year. This year the increase was 12%-
15%., in addition to the proposed increase from Brigham City. The value drives a lot of this.  

 
A motion to open the public hearing was made by Councilmember Thompson, seconded by Councilmember 
Farr and unanimously carried. The public hearing began at 7:32 p.m. 
 
Shirlene Leavitt, Brigham City – Ms. Leavitt asked why the City is looking at an increase. She asked if the 
pay for the police officers include benefits. She was told it does include benefits. She asked if there will be 
any employee increases next year. Councilmember Peterson said there is .9% in the tax increase. She asked 
about the loan payment for the recreation center. If the City has been cutting from other budgets, this tells 
her that either the other departments really puff their budgets, or there are other areas that are having to 
decrease to get that amount. Regarding the library increase, she wondered how much Brigham City’s 
population has increased. She asked if there is a per capita amount of how much the City is spending in the 
budget. In private business, employees are having to pay more for benefits and receiving less and less. She 
was not sure this is happening at the City. She suggested the Council look at the benefit package and 
compare to the market. She questioned whether the City really needs full-time firefighters.  
 
Valerie Aston, Brigham City – Ms. Aston expressed concern with the recreation center funding. She 
watches a lot of recreational space supported by City funds that are unused, constantly unused. She lives 
by the park and she drives by unused parks over and over. She drives by the pickleball courts at night and 
they are not being used. She understood that we need things for residents to do. She has a larger concern 
that we need something for the adolescents. We can’t keep building things and using them 10% of the time. 
It is a waste of money. She understood that emergency services need some additional financial support, but 
the City is nickel and diming her to death. She is a single parent and when she looks at her expenses – the 
City has raised electric rates, water rates, added a $4.17 service charge on her electric bill. She called the 
City and no one could tell her what it was for. The City’s roads are in terrible condition. She had to call 
three times to get a pothole that was 4’ deep a block from her house fixed. It didn’t get fixed until she 
commented on Councilmember Jensen’s Facebook posting. She felt that it was only repaired because she 
complained publicly. The City’s ambulance service is ridiculously priced. Her son had a $1,500 ambulance 
ride a year ago for nine blocks. Three years ago, that same ambulance ride for her mother was $400. Her 
son is working a $10/hour job. He called the outside billing company and there is no ability to put it on a 
payment plan or see if he could write some of it off. They did not even start an IV and when she disputed 
the bill, they said these were standard charges.  
 
Roxanne Nay, Brigham City – Ms. Nay said she is grateful for police, fire and ambulance protection, safe 
streets, clean water and sanitation. Those are the needs of a City. She felt the Council was doing a great job 
providing for those needs. There are also a lot of recreational opportunities that are not needful. Those are 
niceties, not necessities. Niceties should be cut before asking for more money. There seems to be a problem 
of understanding needs and niceties. The Academy and other things are not needful that have caused the 
City a lot of money. She felt that the rec center is a nicety, not a necessity. The people voted on it and turned 
it down. The City is saying it’s a smaller version, but are you going to happy with a smaller version? Or 
will you come back and ask for more? She said she is tired of paying taxes to support the recreation of 
others. The surrounding communities bring their kids from Perry and Mantua to use Brigham City’s 
recreational facilities and leagues; do they pay non-resident fees? The City should look at non-resident fees. 
If the City insists on building a rec center, look at a community center or regional rec center and bring in 
surrounding communities to contribute. The City should also look for corporate sponsors and put the rec 
center on hold for a while.  
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Sherry Phipps, Brigham City – Ms. Phipps said she can’t believe the City is considering a rec center after 
over 70% of the citizens voted down a bond in 2016 that included a rec center. It is totally improper to even 
consider this. There are gyms in this area. The City is competing directly against them. It is not the proper 
role of government. If residents want a rec center, it should be privately owned and funded. It is not right 
for government to compete with the private sector.  
 
Brian Rex, Brigham City – Mr. Rex suggested putting the tax increase on the ballot. 
 
Alan Campbell, Brigham City – Mr. Campbell thanked the Council for what they do. However, to say that 
he suddenly needs to double his budget seems like poor planning. Six thousand people didn’t just move to 
Brigham City. To suddenly have a huge need for a big increase, seems like something a bond should cover. 
The citizens turned down the recreation center in the bond election. The people have spoken how they feel 
about it. He was concerned that the City is building monuments to the government rather than things people 
want and need. He said the rec center isn’t necessarily a bad thing, but he wanted to see more public support 
for it, and public benefit. Has the City looked at how many recreational participants are from Brigham and 
how many are from somewhere else? This is government of the people, by the people and for the people, 
not government of the people, by the government and for the government.  
 
Annamarie Hall, Brigham City – Ms. Hall has three young children. They attend public schools. She 
believes in investing in the youth. She agreed with the money going toward public safety to keep good 
employees. She felt residents need to invest in Brigham City. She would like see Brigham City as a 
destination. She goes to Logan because they have awesome parks. She used to go to Harrisville because 
they have a splash pad, now she stays in Brigham City. Non-residents should contribute to whatever 
Brigham City decides to do. She did not want public safety to be denied because of the rec center. There 
would be more benefit if public safety and the rec center were separated into two different years. She is 
raising her children in Brigham City and she would like to stay here to do things they like to do. They use 
the pickleball courts all the time. If children have something to do, they will be better adjusted, will 
appreciate Brigham City more. She felt that residents have stewardship over our youth and allowing them 
the best possible opportunities. She encouraged the Council to invest in the youth and make it so people 
want to come to Brigham City to spend their money.  
 
Richard Laramie, Brigham City – Mr. Laramie said he is a native of New York City. He is a civil engineer 
and worked for Thiokol for 33 years. He enjoys Brigham City much more than New York. He gave 
suggestions on how to cut taxes: 1) privatize the electric company; 2) we don’t need a rec center this year; 
3) privatize garbage; care of water, sewer and storm; street repair; 3) buy a mutual buying fund to buy 
supplies and vehicles, 4) combine fire and police; 5) stop leaf pickup and street cleaning; 6) automobiles 
and cars can rust a little bit. 7) stop giving large tax breaks to companies; 8) stop UTOPIA; 9) stop doing 
the dance hall and restaurant; 10) more cross training of employees so everyone is busy all the time; 11) it 
might come to the point where it is necessary to lay people off; 12) have a plan so everything doesn’t have 
to be done the same year, start with the highest priority.  
 
David Steele, Brigham City – Mr. Steele said he visited with Mr. Oyler and he now understands that taxes 
2-3 years ago for 15 years had been at a historically high level. The bond was paid off and went to a 
historical low. This proposed increase does not restore it back to the historical high. He now understands 
whey the increase is so great. The only thing he questioned was that when the rec center paid off, the 
Council at the time would determine the use of funds. There is no sunset clause so there will not be much 
chance for input on the expenditures of those funds. He added that the Council and staff know much more 
than he does about the need and feasibility of a rec center.  
 
Rob Dilley, Brigham City – Mr. Dilley agreed with Mr. Laramee’s comment regarding privatization of 
garbage. Studies show that cities save money by doing this. It was mentioned that there is no 
accommodation for an increase for inflation over the years. The TNT is designed to be conducted every 
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year so there is a small increase rather than wait 18 years for an increase. Every administration from present 
back to 2001 has been foolish, and patting themselves on the back, for not raising taxes and then ending up 
with a 111% increase. Most people agree that public safety is important, but he wondered if that is the 
spoonful of sugar to get the rec center built. It feels like an end run around the citizens to get the rec center. 
Why not save for it? He hoped the Council will take into account what is being said tonight.  
 
John Adams, Brigham City – Mr. Adams was on the Council when the property tax rate increased in 2001. 
Since he moved to Brigham City in 1984, the population has increased by 3,194, which is 93.9 per year. A 
lot of these positions are part-time to full time. If this is done, how much more service will the taxpayers 
see? He said he was a strong supporter of public safety. It’s hard to get people to come this far north. He 
wondered if this could be prioritized and phased in. Mr. Adams said he was not opposed to the rec center 
but was opposed to not voting for a rec center. It shouldn’t be done without the vote, especially if the city 
is going to keep the money.  
 
Julie Quinlan – Ms. Quinlan said nobody has mentioned people on fixed incomes. They are in that category. 
Her husband has hydrocephalus. They moved to Brigham City because it was cheaper. Their social security 
only increases in very small increments and they are dealing with medial costs and other issues. There is a 
lot of older population at this meeting that are on a fixed income. The country is looking at a coming 
recession. There are indicators that are indicating that there will be a recession in the next 12-18 months. 
Looking at a tax increase when the country is looking at a recession is not the best timing.  
 
Anna Davis, Brigham City – Ms. Davis said in the recent election only 25% of registered voters voted. She 
was embarrassed about that. She had a party at her house for her family and then they went to vote. She has 
heard that people don’t vote because the Council doesn’t listen anyway; they do what they want to do. 
People do not want the rec center,it was voted down. Her mother is also on a fixed income, as well as a 
niece. This affects a lot of people.  
 
Jason Caldwell, Brigham City – Mr. Caldwell said he understands a lot of the concerns that fellow citizens 
have expressed and the concern of building a rec center. It is a little pricey right now and it was voted down. 
He understood adding for safety and other things, but expressed concern that tax policies to encourage 
businesses to come to Brigham City are prohibited.  He would like to see the City do something to encourage 
more businesses to come in. There are things that can cover these costs. He hoped that as the City looks at 
the budget, they will look at ways to move businesses in that can really help.  
 
Juliana Larsen, Brigham City – Ms. Larsen stated that the total amount that will be generated by the new 
tax is $1,880,518. Police and Fire will get 46%, $574,000; Library is 12%; salary wages is 4%. The 
recreation center will take $465,569 for 15 years. There is only 8% difference between public safety and 
the things the community in general needs, and the amount of money we are willing to dedicate to a 
recreation center. She was concerned with accountability, needs and wants. She hoped the Council will 
listen to their constituents and carefully review their priorities.    
 
Nicholas Atkins, Brigham City – Mr. Atkins said when government proposes things, they always tack it on 
with something the citizens want, like public safety. He would like to see it broken into different proposals 
so the citizens can have the things they need, and vote down the bond for the recreation center again. If the 
City is raising taxes, why not raise taxes for something that will benefit the entire City, such as secondary 
water. 
 
Aurellia Saunders, Brigham City – Ms. Saunders said the rock quarries don’t pay taxes in this county. They 
are wearing out our roads and damaging our cars with their rocks. More should be done for the damages 
they cause.  
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Jerilymn Nelsen, Brigham City – Ms. Nelsen said she looks at the list (in the presentation) and public safety 
she said she can understand, but she did not understand why the City is tacking it all on now. Hasn’t this 
been in the process for the last ten years? It seems like poor planning. The library deficit sounds like poor 
management. The library cannot push their deficit on everyone; not everybody in general. This is true for 
relocation. If the City is looking at relocating the Boys & Girls Club, push those costs onto them. She felt 
there are facilities in Brigham City that could be used. Bunderson Center is a good resource, the old ShopKo 
building and other buildings could be used. The City does not need a brand new rec center.  
 
Ken Wanlass, Brigham City – Mr. Wanlass said in the last 17 years the budgeted City tax rate has varied 
from a certified tax rate by almost 4.6%. The unbudgeted rate has varied from the budgeted rate by 4.6%. 
This year the budgeted vs the CTR was 111% higher. Year over year budgeted tax rate has varied from a 
minus 37% in 2017 to a plus 7.5% in 2012. In 2019 that number varied from the 2018 number by 96%. 
From 2014 to 2018, the property value in the city increased by approximately 36%. The allowed CTR 
change would have a -36%. The actual change in the unbudgeted zero budget rate for Brigham City was 
down 54% in 2014-2018. In that same period of time, his Brigham City tax payment was down 51%. No 
one was complaining about that. The City budgeted tax rate this year is .2248% and is lower than the rate 
in 2001, which was .2253%. Mr. Wanlass felt that the City overcompensated for the recent increase in 
property value. This year they tried to recoup this action over the five years in one year. The outcome is 
very similar to the citizen response to the utility cost spike in the summer of 2017. He did not believe the 
City has done anything wrong or illegal in either situation, but the optics of a cost hike to the customer is 
not a very pretty picture. The City could have done a better job of spreading it over time rather than dropping 
it every year for the last five years, and maybe raising the rate 5% a year, then we wouldn’t be facing these 
spikes in property taxes.  
 
Michael Shoell, Brigham City – Mr. Shoell said he appreciated this coming as a tax rather than an increase 
on utility bills for accountability. Having the public involved is better than not having accountability.  
.  
Jill Rasmussen, Brigham City – Ms. Rasmussen said she is a recreation major, so she is in favor of 
recreation, but she did not think this is the time for a rec center. She thanked the Council for the great parties 
and the things that make it a fun place to live.  
 
Karen Nisonger, Brigham City – Ms. Nisonger said when her daughter played tennis, the courts weren’t 
very good. She heard that the City is going to build some, and she was happy about that. Ms. Nisonger said 
this is the wrong time to do this rec center because it was voted on and it didn’t pass. She is taxed another 
$300 more on her property tax.  
 
Vivian Tolman, Brigham City – Ms. Tolman said the rec center is a nice idea, but she did not think it is the 
right time for it. Surely the Council has known for a few years that the City would need more police officers 
and more of these other things. She assumed it didn’t suddenly come to their minds. Like most people, they 
try to have a long-term budget. She encouraged the Council to have one as well.  
 
Julie Quinlan, Brigham City – Ms. Quinlan said everyone is assuming. She has not heard why we need 
more police officers and more EMT/firefighters. Why do we need another police officer, why do we need 
to have these employees go fulltime? She felt that the City has a lot of police for a small town.  
 
Steve Hoggan, Brigham City – Mr. Hoggan said the citizens voted to put the Council in these seats to make 
good decisions and follow the citizens’ wishes. A few years ago, Utah residents voted on a state level, and 
the governor called a special session and overruled two items. City residents voted on the rec center, and 
those who have spoken tonight are against it. Maybe those at home all want a rec center. He has lived in 
communities and the rec center is a nice thing to have, but not a necessary thing. A few years ago, Mayor 
Christensen looked at charging teams to play on the field to stripe, fertilize them, and make them better 
fields. The Council Chambers was packed then as well, with people that were opposed to it. She assigned 
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people to go look at some of the things that were brought up. Two weeks later they came back and said they 
don’t want to do it anymore, and it was passed. He said the fields don’t look any better now than they did 
back then. He did not understand why when citizens vote for something it doesn’t become the stand. He 
asked the Council to put it on the ballot again.  
 
Matthew Jensen, Brigham City – Mr. Jensen said he knows the citizens voted down the rec center, but he 
understood that the Recreation Department is getting kicked out of the Bunderson Building and the City 
needs a place to house them. This isn’t just a rec center “like.” We have to find someplace to put the Rec 
Department. Maybe it’s not so much a want vs. need as most of us think. Most people think it’s a plus that 
the City is trying to find a rec center. He asked the Council to explain the differences, and why the Council 
is recommending the rec center and why it is in the budget.    
 
Grant Duffin, Brigham City – Mr. Duffin wanted to add his endorsement to look at privatization of the 
Academy and utilities. We get used to things getting done by the government that are worth going through 
the extra pain and effort of looking at privatization. In general, this ends up being more cost effective and 
it’s the way things are done in America.  
 
Juliana Larsen, Brigham City – Ms. Larsen said she has attended a lot of Council meetings. If the Council 
Chamber could be full like it is tonight at least once a month, everyone would be more informed, and 
everyone listening to everybody and have an opportunity to stand at the podium. There are roads that need 
to be fixed, infrastructure issues, water things, secondary things. A lot of things on the table. She said she 
does not sit in the Council’s chair, but she hoped the Council will weigh everything that has been said. She 
invited everyone in the Chamber to invite a friend to come to the meetings.  
 
There were no further comments from the public. A motion to close the public hearing was made by 
Councilmember Thompson, seconded by Councilmember Bott and unanimously carried. The public 
hearing closed at 8:41 p.m. 
 
Mr. Roberts and Mr. Oyler came to the table. Mr. Roberts addressed specific questions that were brought 
up by the public.  
 
Why not plan ahead for the Fire and Police Departments and what is happening with these departments?  
Mr. Roberts said this has been addressed in hours of Council meetings this year and over the last eight 
years. Every year the Council and staff have been making big decisions on the Fire and Police Departments. 
The presentation illustrated what has been happening to total safety costs. Since 2008-09 to today, public 
safety costs have increased significantly. This increase, with the exception of the proposed property tax 
increase, has been absorbed by the City. The City has had to plan to try and absorb these increases. There 
has been a fundamental shift in the Fire Department and the fire industry. Brigham City is not the only City 
that are having this issue. The call volume for ambulances has been so high in Brigham City that people is 
being called in so many times during the day, that attorneys told staff that these employees could no longer 
be a paid-on-call department, they needed to be part-time. This was a very expensive change. There are not 
enough people in the fire industry to fill jobs. People don’t want part-time jobs. Part-time employees are 
leaving for fulltime jobs. Statewide, cities are going away from part-time Fire Departments and going to 
fulltime. This is not what Brigham City is talking about doing. The proposal is to have five fulltime fire 
employees and two part-time at the station at all times. Currently, there are three and four.  
 
Most of the news about police is negative. This negativity leads to police cameras and reports. It leads to 
every call they go on taking much more time. The amount of calls don’t need to be increased to increase 
their amount of work. This has been discussed in multiple meetings. He wanted those in attendance to know 
all the work and planning staff and Council have done over the years to try and take care of public safety 
problems. Brigham City is not unique in these issues. The officers in both police and fire are working 
overtime to the point that they are burning out. There are Fire Department employees who take two days 
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off a month. They are always on call. Police officers are not taking time off. This is not because there are 
not enough police officers, but it is even when they are close to fully staffed. The department is currently 
down three officers. There has been high turnover.  
 
Police wages have been an issue for the City, the State of Utah, and the country for 10 years. Entry level 
officers have to be increased to entice police officers to come. When this happens, the bottom end is making 
closer to what the top end is making. There have been multiple times when entry level officers start getting 
close to their supervisor’s wages, who start getting close to their supervisor, etc.  
 
As far as planning for public safety costs, Mr. Roberts felt that the City has done a good job dealing with it 
so far; however, as there is more workload on employees, it is much harder to do. 
 
Mr. Oyler added that there have been two adjustments to the Police Department as a whole, excluding all 
other employees, in the last ten years.  
 
Mr. Roberts continued that the money that has gone toward public safety has not gone toward other 
departments. However, the State has done some things to help with streets. The way gas taxes were setup 
for streets, the City lost 46% of our buying power over 20 years because of fuel efficiencies. The state 
adjusted for that and more money has been spent on streets in the last few years.  
 
The City needs to do more cross training.  
Mayor Vincent said some citizens commented on cross training. The City has been vigilant about cross 
training. A previous mayor laid several employees off. The City doesn’t have the employees there were in 
the past. Many employees have been cross trained to help in other areas of their department, and in other 
departments other than their own.  
 
Why not make budget cuts? 
Mr. Roberts addressed the question about cuts. This increase is after cuts and covering all the other day-to-
day operations.  
 
How much are citizens paying per capita?  
Mr. Oyler explained the question regarding the per capita of the general fund. He did a quick calculation 
and came up with $700 per capita of the total general fund budget of $14,000,000.  
 
Is Rec Center a need to house the Recreation Department? 
Regarding housing of the Recreation Department, Mr. Roberts explained that there is a problem with the 
Bunderson Center that has been discussed publicly a number of times. It is costing the City a lot of money 
to keep it dry, heated and cooled. It is a very, very expensive building that is failing. Staff has found multiple 
options that will work. That is not the primary consideration of building a rec center. Mayor Vincent added 
that the City has looked at other buildings in the City and ran an analysis on them, considering the cost to 
bring the building back to code.  
 
Councilmember Jensen said she heard a suggestion of putting them in the Academy Building. There is 
office space available. They would be close to City Hall and be part of the events.  
 
Mr. Roberts said there are multiple options for the Recreation Department, and the Academy is one of them 
that has been considered. The primary thoughts for a rec center are the demand in the community for the 
recreation services.  
 
2016 Bond Election 
In response to the comments regarding the bond on the ballot in 2016, Mr. Oyler said it was a $27M bond. 
Included in that was a new recreation center/senior center at a cost of $14M-$15M. Also included was an 
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additional $11M for the final buildout of the sports complex and $1M for the existing senior center for the 
museum. He added that a citizen commented on prioritizing projects. The City absolutely has done this. 
There is a 25-year capital project plan. This is at the top of that plan.  
 
Mayor Vincent said a lot of citizens have asked why the City is doing this now after it was voted down. 
After the bond election, he heard several people tell him the reason they didn’t vote for it was because it 
encompassed too much. No one likes taxes to go up. However, the City’s buildings are struggling. If they 
aren’t addressed along the way, the very thing several citizens have said regarding taxes going up so much 
this year instead of doing a little at a time, will happen again. If past mayors would have done something, 
the City wouldn’t be in the situation they are in.  
 
Councilmember Jensen asked if there is anything in the cost of the rec center for maintenance. Mr. Roberts 
said there is not. That would have to be in the budget.  
 
What is the $4.17 on the utility bill? 
Mr. Roberts explained the $4.17 change that occurred a few years ago. This was done to more closely 
allocate costs with what causes costs to increase. There is a percentage of cost to have electric infrastructure 
to a house that is not dependent on how much power is used. This is to cover the cost and maintenance of 
the power poles, the power lines and meters. This was designed to be revenue neutral. Many low power 
users saw a reduction on their bill. Many of the high users saw increases, because that is what causes the 
overall cost for electricity.  
 
Government should not compete with the private sector. 
Regarding the rec center competing with the private sector, there is not going to be a weight center, so he 
did not consider it competing with the private sector. It is for recreation programs and he was not aware of 
very many programs ran by the private sector, just a few in Ogden and Logan.  
 
Mr. Roberts announced that the Council will vote on this in August 29th Council meeting. This will be held 
at the Fire Station, 442 West Forest. 
 
The meeting adjourned at 9:04 p.m. 
 
The undersigned duly appointed Recorder for Brigham City Corporation hereby certifies that the foregoing 
is a true, accurate and complete record of the August 15, 2019 City Council Meeting.  
 
Dated this 29th day of August, 2019. 
 
 

       
 Mary Kate Christensen 

Mary Kate Christensen, Recorder 
 
 


